
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MAY 14TH, 2018 MEETING
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Monday, May 14th, 2018, previously postponed from the scheduled May 10th date.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM with a salute to the flag.  He asked for a moment of silence to remember our service personnel in harm’s way, and to remember his favorite student, a veteran, who died 3 years ago on August 15th.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – present



Linda Eurich – present



Mark D’Agostino – present




Paul Coughlin – present
Also present was Attorney for the Town Karen Hagstrom.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:
  
Stacey Adams, 69 Millis Road – spoke of the letter read from Greg Bull last month regarding the winter storms and supplied more accurate figures that she gathered from Central Hudson regarding the number and length of time of power outages and pole damages.
Wendy Burton, Hunns Lake Road – thanked the anonymous donor for the flags through town and hoped that they would expand to include holiday banners.  She also requested that the Board reconsider having a second Privilege of the Floor at the end of meetings.
Judy Marro, Ernest Road – stated that the anonymous donor was Paul Coughlin, who received applause.
LIAISON REPORTS:


Paul Coughlin did not have any reports from the Fire Company or the CAC.


Mark D’Agostino did not have any report from the Planning Board.


Linda Eurich said that the ZBA granted an 11.4’ variance for a garage on Route 82.


Mary Weinberger reported from the Rec. that they would be opening at the end of June and would be having weekly meetings for hiring and orientation for the new summer staff.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: 
A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to appoint Mark D’Agostino as acting supervisor during his absence as he is scheduled to be out of the country from May 20th to June 30th.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Paul Coughlin – yes.
The supervisor added that a new company “ClearGovernment.com” had rated Stanford as having 38% lower tax rates and spending than other similarly sized towns.

He also reported that the Highway Dept. was doing paving work.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA: Motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich, to accept the agenda, with the addition of#5A – Planning Board.  With this addition noted, the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. ASSESSOR’S REVALUATION REPORT: Assessor Steve Gotovich gave a detailed report to those present on the recent revaluation of town properties to keep all at the 100% equalization rate.

NEW BUSINESS:
1. SOLAR ENERGY LAW: the following resolution was read by the supervisor:

RESOLUTION #5A OF 2018

TO ENACT LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2018

SOLAR ENERGY LAW


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford [the “Town”], has adopted Zoning as a comprehensive codification to address orderly development in the Town of Stanford, which is codified in Town Code, Zoning, Section 164, and 


WHEREAS, the Town has been presented with applications by individuals and/or businesses who seek to place Solar Energy Panels in “solar farms” or other arrays for the collection of solar energy, and 
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WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been presented with concerns from residents and others regarding the aesthetics, development, placement, and other issues surrounding solar energy farms and panels, and such concerns are not addressed in the current subdivision and land use or planning regulations of the Town Code, and


WHEREAS, the Town realizes the need for orderly development of land, consistent with its Master Plan, and to consider development for the current and future times, which must be balanced with the other concerns of the residents and people in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks, through its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land, Land Use Regulations and its Master Plan, to preserve the essential character of the Town, balancing such interests with those of its residents, and 


WHEREAS, the Town seeks to revise its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations to update it consistent with the needs and concerns of the Town and its residents, and 


WHEREAS, the Town believes that the current Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations do not adequately reflect the Town’s needs, goals, or concerns as to such orderly development, and 


WHEREAS, the Zoning Code of the Town has been read and interpreted that if there is no specific provision for the stated or permitted use as defined therein for a certain activity or use, it is prohibited, and all codes must protect the health, safety and welfare of the community, and to assure the orderly development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town, and


WHEREAS, the Town passed local laws enacting Moratoriums while it drafted and circulated proposed Local Law #2 for 2018, Town of Stanford Solar Energy Law, and


WHEREAS, the Town circulated Local Law #2 for 2018 to all concerned agencies, including the Building Inspector, Zoning Board of Appeals and Planning Board, and received and reviewed comments thereto, and 


WHEREAS, the Town held a public hearing on its proposed Town of Stanford Solar Energy Law, proposed Law #2 for 2018 on April 12, 2018, at which time public comments were heard and considered, and


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford referred proposed Local Law #2 of 2018 to the Dutchess County Department of Planning pursuant to N.Y. General Municipal Law Section 239-m, and the Dutchess County Department of Planning responded that it was a matter of local concern,  


NOW, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of the Town of Stanford that it hereby adopts Local Law Number 2 for 2018, Town of Stanford Solar Energy Law, effective upon the date of filing of this local law with the Secretary of State.

That on May 14, 2018, a motion was made by Joseph Norton and seconded by Paul Coughlin for the passage of the above referred Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford. A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:
Town Board Member 
Mark D’Agostino
voted:
Yes


Town Board Member Paul Coughlin

voted:
Yes
Town Board Member 
Linda Eurich

voted:
Yes


Town Board Member Mary Weinberger 
voted:
Yes
Supervisor Joseph Norton 


voted:
Yes
The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the Town Board and Local Law #2 of 2018 was thereby adopted.  Dated this 14th day of May, 2019 at Stanfordville, NY.
5. BUILDING SAFETY PROCLAMATION: The following was read by the supervisor:
International Code Council - Building Safety Proclamation

Building Safety Month – May 2018

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford is committed to recognizing that our growth and strength depends on the safety and economic value of the homes, buildings, and infrastructure that serve our citizens, both in everyday life and in times of natural disaster, and

WHEREAS, our confidence in the structural integrity of these buildings that make up our community is achieved through the devotion of vigilant guardians – building safety and fire prevention officials, architect, engineers, builders, tradespeople, design professionals, laborers
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and others I the construction industry – who work year-round to ensure the safe construction of buildings, and

WHEREAS, these guardians are dedicated members of the International Code Council, a U.S. based organization, that brings together local, state and federal official s that are experts in the built environment to create and implement the highest quality codes to protect us in the buildings where we live, learn, work, worship and play, and

WHEREAS, our nation benefits economically and technologically from using the International Codes that are developed by a national, voluntary consensus codes and standards developing organization, our government is able to avoid the high cost and complexity of developing and maintain these codes, which are the most widely adopted building safety and fire prevention codes in the nation; these modern building codes include safeguards to protect the public from natural disasters such as hurricanes, snowsto9rms, tornadoes, wildland fires, floods and earthquakes, and

WHEREAS, Building Safety Month is sponsored by the International Code Council to remind the public about the critical role of our communities’ largely unknown guardians of public safety – our local code officials – who assure us of safe,  efficient and livable buildings that are essential to keep America great, and

WHEREAS, “Building Codes Save Lives,” the theme for Building Safety Month 2018, encourages all Americans to raise awareness of the importance of building safe and resilient construction, fire prevention, disaster mitigation, and new technologies in the construction industry.  Building Safety Month 2018 encourages appropriate steps everyone can take to ensure that the places we live, learn, work, worship and play are safe, and recognizes that countless lives have been saved due to the implementation of safety codes by local and state agencies, and

WHEREAS, each year, in observance of Building Safety Month, Americans are asked to consider the commitment to improve building safety and economic investment at home and in the community, and to acknowledge the essential service provided to all of us by local and state building departments, fire prevention bureaus and federal agencies in protecting lives and property.

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Joseph Norton, Supervisor of the Town of Stanford, do hereby proclaim the month of May 2018 as Building Safety Month.  Accordingly I encourage our citizens to join with their communities in participation in Building Safety Month activities.
Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
3. NATIONAL POLICE WEEK: The following proclamation was read by the supervisor:

National Police Week: May 13th – 19th, 2018
In 1962, President John F. Kennedy signed a proclamation which designated May 15th as Peace Officers Memorial Day and the week in which that date falls as Police Week.  This year, May 13th to 19th, 2018 has been designated as “National Police Week.”

On May 17, 2018 at 9:30am, Sheriff Butch Anderson and the Sheriff’s Office staff will have a brief remembrance ceremony and tribute to the Sheriff’s Office members that gave their life in the line of duty and to those who are no longer with us as an opportunity to honor the sacrifices made by all of the men and women in law enforcement. 

Motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
4. RECREATION DIRECTOR AND ASSISTANT DIRECTOR: A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Linda Eurich, to appoint John Schultz as the new Rec. Director and Kim Murphy as the Assistant Director, adding that Mr. Schultz had years of experience working with children.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
5. NEW I.T. SUPPORT: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to have Professional Computer Associates of Red Hook as the Town’s new IT support firm,  and to accept their proposal for the “gold plan” for everything to have a double back-up and all equipment to be covered 24/7.  The motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
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5A, PLANNING BOARD: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Linda Eurich, to appoint Chris Flynn to the Planning Board.  The motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
6. DEPUTY TOWN CLERK: A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Linda Eurich, to  reinstate the already funded 700 hours to the Town Clerk for a deputy, and have them prorated for the balance of the year to 400 hours.  Roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – no; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Paul Coughlin – no.  Motion did not carry.  Ms. Weinberger asked Mr. Coughlin why he was voting no.

Mr. Coughlin responded that he had seen the previous months sign in sheet and phone records.

The work load was approximately one visit and one phone call per hour.

Mr. Coughlin said he did not think it was a wise use of taxpayer money to authorize any additional funds to pay for a Deputy Clerk.
7. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the February 8th Town Board meeting were accepted as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino , seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

The Minutes of the March 8th Town Board meeting were accepted as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

The Minutes of the March 21st Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Mary Weinberger.   Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

The Minutes of the April 9th Town Board Workshop had the following change on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, as follows: 3rd paragraph, 3rd sentence, replace with “….  Discussion ensued noting that the town board does not appoint the deputy town clerks. The Town clerk by law can appoint a deputy clerk at any time without the town board’s approval or consent. The town clerk can actually appoint up to 3 deputies without approval from the town board. After discussion, there was no further vote.”  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

The Minutes of the May 7th Town Board Workshop were accepted as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger at 8:30 PM.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
_________________________________

Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

